
Kapolei Charter School (KCS) 
Governing Board Meeting Minutes 

February 22, 2023 

Governing Board Members in Attendance:  Paula Chang, Malcolm Lau, Dr. Gloria Niles, Gary Pacarro, 
Ileana Ruelas 

Members Not in Attendance:  Germaine Escoto 

Guest(s):  None  

Staff in Attendance:  Laura Smith; Dr. Wanda Villareal, School Director; Katy Chen, Carol Taira, Brent 
Arakaki, Merle Hayashi 

I. Call to Order 
• Malcolm Lau called the zoom meeting to order at 12:09 p.m.

II. Review/Approval of the December 6, 2022 Governing Board Meeting Minutes 
• Copies of the December 6, 2022 Governing Board Meeting Minutes were distributed and

reviewed.  
• Gary Pacarro moved to approve the December 6, 2022 Governing Board Meeting

Minutes, Ileana Ruelas seconded; all members were in favor. 

III. Review/Approval of November & December 2022; January 2023 Financial Statements 
• Carol Taira reported that for the 7 months ended January 31, 2022 the financial results

were: 
• Revenues $ 1,423,174 
• Expenses $    794,035 
• Net excess $    629,139 
• Revenue

o December – received $395,862 – 30% per pupil allotment
o Nov, Dec and Jan – received total $12,735 – SPED allotments

• Expense
o Payroll costs for 7 months ended January 31, 2023 - $485,451, or 61% of total

expenses.
o $25,392 – GIH quarterly management fee recorded Dec 2022
o $11,623 – Total consultant fee (3 months) recorded Nov, Dec and Jan.

• Gary Pacarro moved to approve the November & December 2022; January 2023
Financial Statements, Dr. Gloria Niles seconded; all members were in favor.

IV. Update on Charter School Renewal
• Malcolm Lau congratulated the team on the successful renewal, he relayed that the

Commission approved our contract, with no exceptions – this is a testament of the hard
work and support by staff, students and board members.

• Dr. Villareal reported that the Charter School renewal took months of preparation time
and thanked Laura Smith for her insights and assistance; she also noted that there was a
lot of support from staff and the commission as well.

• Laura Smith commented that the questions during the Commission meeting lead to very
productive discussions in areas, such as our academic scores.  She also noted that
having Malcolm Lau, Board Chair present during the meeting showed to the Commission
that our Governing Board has a high level of engagement.












